Debenham Parish Council
Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 17th September 2018 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, Debenham
Present:  Cllrs S Palframan (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-Chairman), L Cockerton, S Dobson, D Seccombe, M Hammond, J Baldwin, S Phipps, County Cllr M Hicks, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk) and no members of the public.
	1. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs G Helm, F Winrow-Giffin and District Cllr K Guthrie. Cllr J Feeney-Howells’ resignation had also been received. Cllr Feeney-Howells was thanked for the contributions made to the council during his three year term, which had been much appreciated by all.

	2. Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr R Blackwell declared a non-pecuniary interest on item 7.2; Cllr J Baldwin declared a pecuniary interest on items pertaining to her allotment plot; Cllr M Hammond’s dispensation for NP purposes was noted.



	3. Reports 

3.1 District Councillor’s report: District Cllr K Guthrie’s report had been circulated to members. 
3.2 County Councillor’s report: County Cllr M Hicks’ report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting. It was noted Debenham High School had had the highest results in the County, which was something the parish was extremely proud of. The Clerk asked Cllr Hicks if the SCC Highways Health and Safety guidelines needed for the Debenham Maintenance Working Group to be able to operate were available yet but unfortunately they weren’t, therefore the Group would continue to be extremely limited to what it could do near a carriageway.


	4. Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak: There were no members of the public present.
 

	5. To approve the minutes of the meeting held August 20th 2018: Subject to some minor amendments, it was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	6. Finance and Administration:
6.1 To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment. Receipts and bank balances were noted.
6.2 To consider application for funding from the DPCC towards Wi-Fi provision at Dove Cottage: Deferred.
6.3 To consider application for funding from the Debenham First Responders: It was resolved to approve this application to the tune of £600, which was in line with the commitment made by the Parish Council to annually support this much valued organisation.

6.4 Action List: The action list had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting and was updated.
6.5 To receive Internal Audit and External Audit Reports and note recommendations: The Internal Auditor’s report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting and its contents and recommendations were noted. The Clerk was praised for her work towards the year end accounts and resulting audit report, which was commendable.
6.6 To consider 1st quarter accounts 2018/2019: Deferred due to technical reasons.
6.7 To consider approval of recommendation (received 20.08.18) for independent valuation of the Cherry Tree Inn and the Angel Public House: It was resolved not to approve the exercise of carrying out independent valuations of either of the two public houses at this point. However, it was agreed that the Parish Council would consider supporting such expenditure on behalf of a community led group should it become necessary in their endeavours to save either of the amenities in the future.


	7. Planning matters
7.1 Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

             a) DC/18/04059 Cyder House, Aspall Green, Aspall- Erection of a process building, loading bay 

and canopy and sub-station, including the relocation of existing storage tanks and construction of new concrete pads to allow the installation of new storage tanks, gantry and other ancillary equipment: It was resolved to recommend that, should MSDC be minded to support this application, the flood reduction measures should not only mitigate impact of development but also provide betterment by reducing the risk of flooding downstream in Debenham. 
      7.2 To note Approvals/Refusals/Appeals: 

a) DC/17/05703 Cherry Tree Inn- Application for listed building consent-internal alterations to building to facilitate change of use from A3/A4 to C3 dwelling houses, AC commercial and sui generis veterinary practise (by Ms J Martin): Appeal submitted
b) DC/17/05702 Cherry Tree Inn- Application for change of use of existing public house to veterinary practise and change of use of existing ancillary building to A1 and 2 no dwellings (by Ms J Martin): Appeal submitted.
c) DC/17/04036 Cherry Tree Inn- Change of use from Class A3/A4 public house to 3 no. dwelling houses (one of which to include ancillary annexe wing and associated alterations (by Hollins Architects): Appeal submitted.

d) DC/17/04037 Cherry Tree Inn- Application for listed building consent-Internal and minor alterations to facilitate change of use from public house into no. 3 dwelling houses (by Hollins Architects): Appeal submitted.
e) DC/18/03016 6 Dove Close- Erection of 1.5 storey side extension and porch: Planning permission granted.
f) DC/18/03084 Land adjacent to 8 Great Back Lane- Erection of 1 no. two storey dwelling: Planning permission granted.

      7.3 Planning Correspondence:

             a) Aspall Cider development- To consider invitation to attend presentation: The details pertaining to the 

event were noted (26 September 2018 at 11.30am) and appointed members would be in attendance if possible. 

      7.4 Other planning matters: Cherry Tree Inn ACV registration – update: A brief update was received. A 

response was awaited from MSDC with regards to whether the three year rule applied in this case due to reasons outside of the parish’s control. This being the case, the registration of the Cherry Tree as an Asset of Community Value would continue in earnest.


	8. Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions:
8.1 Cemetery (Inc. St Mary’s Church and URC): Cllr D Seccombe reported on the cemetery register which he had been working on. A remarkable amount of work had gone into this document and Cllr D Seccombe was thanked for his efforts. It was hoped this would help members of the public with ancestry research amongst other enquiries.
8.2 Allotments: A brief report was received on the recently held Allotment Committee meeting. One of the resolutions made had been to turn the Community Plot into a compost producing facility, which would assist the Cemetery Committee in their quest for an alternative to the incineration of winter maintenance garden type waste. This initiative was not only approved but also welcomed by all and it was hoped that some basic capital funding could be achieved through Cllr K Guthrie’s Locality Budget. The Clerk had also approached the Community Payback Team, who had agreed to help with some maintenance work in order to get the plot ready.
8.3 Trees and Greens: A brief report was received on all completed and pending tree matters.
8.4 Street furniture/public lavatories, including to consider the request for an additional dog bin: It was resolved to approve the purchase of a new bin (exact location to be established in due course).
8.5 Highways: The pending matter of the much needed safety guidelines had already been covered with County Cllr Hicks. The previously circulated CEP had been placed on hold for the time being and no further action was needed on this matter.

8.6 Woodland, including the Orchard Project proposal: The minutes of the previous Woodland Group meeting had been circulated to members and the points where a Parish Council response was sought were highlighted:
· The suggestion for the parish council to put aside revenue budget for the maintenance of the Woodland would be included in the budget discussions for consideration.

· The Orchard Proposal was discussed at length by members and a consensus was reached that the current position of a rolling twelve-month tenancy with the existing tenant would remain in place, thus maintaining the desired degree of land management flexibility and positive income generation that both landlord and tenant benefited from. 
It was therefore resolved not to approve the Orchard Project for the time being, although the position could be revisited in the future if deemed necessary. 
It was hoped that any trees already put aside for this project could be utilised to fill gaps where there had been loss of trees, for example, or where they would enrich the environment.
8.7 Agricultural Holding (subject to decision under item 8.6): Following on from the resolution under item 

8.6, there would be no change to the current status quo. Renewal and rent request to be sent out ahead of October 10th as per usual annual procedure.
8.8 Neighbourhood Plan: A brief update was given by Cllr S Palframan, which culminated with an expression 

of gratefulness to all the members and volunteers, as well as the Clerk, for all their hard work and support over past last six years, which had enabled the Plan to reach this final stage.
8.9 Debenham Youth Provision: A meeting of the community group set up to deal with this matter was due 

to take place in the next couple of days. Report to follow.
8.10 Debenham Maintenance Group: A brief update was received but unfortunately the Group would not be 
able to do some of the work due to limitations imposed by SCC Highways.
8.11 Debenham Litter Group- To consider proposals received: Following due consideration, the following points were agreed:
· Cllr D Seccombe would replace Cllr J Feeney-Howells as liaison with the volunteer leader.

· The proposed letter and bin labels would not be implemented in their current state as members were concerned about the impact they would have on intended recipients. Wording to be worked on in order for an agreeable tone and approach to be reached.
· Suggestion of signs at the entrance to the village welcoming visitors and asking them to “keep our village clean and beautiful” preferred approach- to be discussed further.

8.12 Debenham Emergency Plan: To appoint Cllr representative and consider “flyer”: It was resolved to appoint Cllrs S Phipps and D Seccombe to join the group and Cllr S Phipps would personally inform the current Chairman of the decision. Cllr J Baldwin also volunteered to help if needed. Suggested flyer to be made available to the general public in a number of ways (parish magazine, website, local establishments) once it was finalised by the Clerk.
8.13 Debenham Remembrance Centenary Event Group: A brief report was received and it was noted that Cllr S Palframan would represent the Council at the event in his role as Chairman.


	9. To note correspondence circulated to members and consider any additional responses needed: Members were updated on further correspondence received: The allotment notice board was due to be repaired by a parishioner who had accidently caused some damage to it; The quote received for the repainting of the Millennium Gates had been received but would not need to be considered at this point because the Forge Church had kindly agreed with the Clerk’s request to re-paint them as part of their community led projects; There had been some misunderstanding with regards to which railings had been repaired at the Cemetery and it was noted the section near the Urn Garden was still pending. As this work had already been approved by Council, it was agreed that the Clerk could instruct a different contractor to carry it out.


	10. To consider matters raised by Cllrs at previous meetings and subsequent updates received:
10.1 Debenham business directory: No further comments had been received from members, therefore Cllr D Seccombe proposed that he would contact businesses in the village in order to inform them of the intended course of action ahead of it being published on the website.
10.2 Online and hard copy maps (businesses, cycling and footpaths): No further action-to be removed from future agendas.
10.3 Village Green telephone box: Ideas for the telephone box continued under discussion.


	11. Chair’s urgent business: any items not on this agenda but of such urgency as to merit, in the Chair’s opinion, immediate action: There was no Chairman’s urgent business.


	12. To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: The consideration as to where the Christmas tree lights would be plugged this year and in years to come was debated; The Henry Street parking issues appeared to have improved but would continue to be monitored; The recently received information with regards to responsibilities and Riparian rights for landowners on Aspall Road was discussed; A request for quotes was agreed for the continued maintenance of sections of land which appeared to be currently misappropriated. 


	13. Date of next meeting: October 15th 

	Temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed.


	14. To consider reports received by the Council and agree any response needed: A brief report was received from the Clerk and discussed by members. No further action was needed.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.25pm followed by the signing and verifying of accounts for payment, receipts and bank reconciliations by two signatories.


Signed:______________________________  Date:___________________________________________
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